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NES Medical ACT Working Group
Date:
Monday 19 January 2015
Time:
10:30 am – 1 pm
Venue:
Room 8, Westport, Edinburgh
MINUTES

Attendees:
Kim Walker (KAW) [Chair], Allana Creighton (AC), Andrew Daly (AD), Simon Guild (SG), Stewart Irvine (DSI), Susan Law (SL), Niall MacIntosh, David McQueen (DM), Jill Morrison (JM), Rona Patey (RP), Loraine Penman (LP), Jayne Scott (JS), Ulrike Sperling (US), Morwenna Wood (MW), Keith Wylde (KW)
VC Links:
Kim Ah-See (KAS), Alan Gray (AG), Alan Jardine (AJ), Paul Knight (PK), Karen Murray (KM), Hugh Neill (HN), Clark Paterson (CP), David M. Reid (DR), Craig Riddle (CR), Jean Robson (JR), Matthew Walters (MRW), Emma Watson (EW)
In attendance:
Steven Irvine (SBI) [Minutes] 
Apologies:
Nick Bradbury, Paul Irvine, Susan MacFarlane, Angus McKellar, Gary Mires, Rowan Parks, John Simpson
Item
Action

1 Welcome and Introduction
KAW welcomed colleagues to the meeting.
2 Minutes of Previous Meeting – 9 June 2014
The minutes of the meeting were approved.

Item 2: 

JS reported that no further work was planned on educational fellowships and asked that this item be removed from the agenda.
3 Revised MoU between NHS Boards and Medical Schools
JS reported that the ACT Officers had developed a MoU template that could be tailored to suit local circumstances.  The template was available on the NES Medical ACT web pages. The ACT Officers would ensure draft MoUs are sent to the main Boards in their Regional ACT Group for signature and progress would be monitored by the ACT Officers Group. It was noted that this was a key requirement ahead of the planned GMC visit in 2017.
Action: The Medical ACT Officers Group would monitor the progress of getting the MoUs signed
MACTO
4 MOT Project Update and ACT Allocation Model


4.1 SLWG Report


KAW reported that the Short Life Working Group included representatives from all key stakeholders.  The draft report had been discussed at SDMEG, GP Tutor’s and DME groups.  JS thanked the ACT Officers Group and SLWG and introduced the report. An opportunity was provided to the group to raise any queries on the draft report before the recommendations were considered.
Each of the recommendations were then discussed in turn.

1. MoT data should be used for 2015/16 allocations
RP was concerned about the robustness of the MoT data and how it would handle any shifts in the curriculum.  JS advised that the MoT data improves transparency to allow ACT Allocations to follow any shift in the curriculum.  RP questioned whether all teaching delivered by staff other than consultants was included. JS advised that all teaching staff were included in Cat B.  PK thought that changes to the curriculum or the number of students could result in more total teaching time required from the NHS and asked how this could be reflected in the overall ACT Allocation from the Scottish Government.  JS replied that MoT data provides information to work from when curriculum changes are proposed and NES has tried to protect the overall level of ACT funding. SG queried how the model took account of increased student number or additional/overseas students.  JS stated that the first stage of the model, which would not change, divides the total funds according to the SFC number of students.  DSI advised that there are UK wide discussions on overseas/additional students underway at present.  
2. Relative weighting of Cat A and Cat B
KAS was concerned about the proportions of Cat A and B and thought that Cat B might be underreported in Grampian.  SG was concerned that the MoT model was based on historical data and would not be flexible if there were major changes to the curriculum.  JS advised that the current “student weeks” system also used historical data and that protection was already built in if there were to be major changes.  The ACT Officers are developing reports for DMEs and any under-recording should be discussed between them.
Cat A Proxy

KAS questioned whether the proxy for Cat A of 9.3 hours per student truly reflected the impact on the service and how this proxy would be affected by any under–recording of Cat B.  JR was concerned that Boards that do mainly Cat A placements would lose out if more Cat B teaching was identified.  MW had determined that a proxy of 12 hours per student was more realistic in NHS Fife and did not want the proxy for Cat A to be any lower than 9.3. EW reported that a pilot project in NSH Highland had come up with a proxy of 10.5.  HN shared the concerns about any cut in the proxy.  RP thought that the proxy for Cat B preparation time did not accurately reflect the time it took to prepare a lecture and questioned whether any change to Allocations would impact on jobs. JS agreed that the proxy should not be reduced significantly below 9.3 hours, however, this would depend on the annual MoT data.  JS suggested that SDMEG could look again at the proxy for preparation time and that DMEs should look at that MoT data compared to what teaching they think is happening in their Board to be satisfied that there is not any material under-reporting.  The preparation time allowed for some of the Cat B columns was excessive but would balance out where it was an underestimate.
Action: Medical ACT Officers Group will continue to review Cat B Preparation time and report to SDMEG once 2013/14 data is available.  NES to continue to review any available evidence of time required for Cat A and ensure the proxy does not drop significantly below the current figure.
MACTO

3. and 4.  Travel and accommodation costs 
AJ thought travel and accommodation did not get the same level of support in all Regional Groups.  JS suggested carrying out a review of the Travel and Support policy which would involve the Scottish Government and other professional groups.  RP supported a review of the policy. DSI agreed that the current situation was not working and that a review should be carried out but in the meantime the travel and support costs should be top-sliced after stage 1.  
Action: It was agreed that travel and accommodation be top-sliced after stage 1. NES to carry out a review of the Travel and Subsistence policy.  JS to draft ToR and share with stakeholder groups.
JS/KAW

5. Consider top slicing GP costs on a regional basis
SL reported that the GP Tutors thought the MoT project would provide an opportunity to identify teaching accurately and develop GP teaching in line with the Scottish Governments aim to increase GP placements to address the shortage of GPs.  JM advised that the GP HoD group also supported the project.  MW was concerned that top-slicing of GP, support costs and Cat B left the remainder for Cat A and any increase in these costs would squeeze Cat A.  JS stated that the GP costs were the actual payments to GP practices, based on the previous year. Any increase in these costs would have to be agreed within the Regional Group and should reflect a shift in teaching from Secondary Care to Primary Care.  JS suggested that there should not be any reduction to the Cat A proxy of 9.3 hours without due consideration through regional groups.  KAW advised that the MoT data could be used to show the impact of any changes and there should be at least one strategic meeting of the Regional Group a year where any significant changes should be discussed. 
EW asked whether central costs would come from the hospital or GP ACT.   JS advised that the Regional Group should decided on what costs are to be shared and it would be up to each Board whether to opt into paying these central costs.  This should be done at the strategic meetings.
6. Limit the in-year impact of any changes 
CP stated that the new financial year would start in ten weeks and Boards had not been notified of any changes to the allocation.  JS responded that the Scottish Government have not yet confirmed the final NES Allocation but the 1% reduction modelled was considered to be the worst case scenario. 
PK thought that any cuts would not allow boards to reinvest in teaching.  JS confirmed that any reduction in funding would be redistributed within the Regional Group.  RP was concerned that it would take time for Boards to come up with new initiatives to spend any uplift.  JS confirmed that this would be factored into the transition plan.
KAS queried if any changes to teaching locally would influence the national model.  JS replied that the only influence would be on the cat A proxy as all other changes would happen within the Regional Group.  
SL suggested it would be useful to try to identify the teaching that constituted the baseline budgets.  JS stated that one of the benefits of the MoT project would be to see what teaching activity is taking place and tie this to the job plans and this would allow a move away from the concept of old embedded (baseline) funding and new uplift funding.  
SDMEG
Action: JS will ask SDMEG to review the 2013/14 hospital and GP MoT data to understand the differences between Schools and the levels of teaching required from Boards.

SDMEG

7. Review significant changes
JS advised that NES will review any significant changes to MoT data in consultation with SDMEG and Regional Groups.

Action: JS will work with NHS Boards and DMEs to meet the Performance Management Framework and work towards the deadline for RoT in 2016 and GMC visit in 2017.
JS
Recommendations

KAW summarised that the Group had agreed to all the recommendations, with number 4 coming before 3.  The split between Cat A and Cat B should not go significantly below 64%:36% and the proxy for Cat A should not go below 9.3 hours without consultation through the regional groups.  The travel and accommodation policy would be reviewed but in the mean-time would be top-sliced for next year after stage one.  The Regional Groups should have at least one strategic meeting a year which should be attended by all the relevant DME’s so that any significant changes could be discussed.  JS will work with the ACT Officers Group on finalising the 2013/14 MoT data which will be used for the 2015/16 ACT allocations.  
KAW thanked MAWG for taking this significant step forward.
RP questioned the use of the phrase “gaming” in the report and whether it was a real problem.  JS explained she had been deliberately controversial in the report as this issue was raised as a concern by a number of stake-holders. However, she didn’t think it would be a real issue because of the checks and balances built into the process and that Medical Schools have a strong incentive to use the best quality teaching available. 
5 Faculty Development for Scotland



5.1 Scottish Trainer Framework

JS reported that the STF self-assessment tool and website was due to be released for user testing by the end of the month.   Key stakeholders will be consulted for feedback in the first instance before the website is launched in February.
6 Update on Students' Survey

JS reported that the GP survey reports had recently been discussed by the GP Heads of Department and Tutors Groups. There are now three years of data and reports will be issued for 2014/15.
The GMC is developing an end of placement undergraduate survey.  SDMEG has decided to continue using the Scottish survey until the GMC system is finalised.  KW is a member of the GMC working group.  It is unlikely that there will be any changes to the survey for 2015/16.
7 Regional Groups’ Reports 



7.1 Dundee Regional Group
AC stated that the strategic meeting would be held in February.  KAW asked that all key stakeholders are advised well in advance of the dates of any strategic meetings.
7.2 Edinburgh Regional Group
KW reported that the Medical School was working with Boards to ensure wifi in all accommodation and had a reciprocal agreement with NHS Borders.  The Medical School will carry out a review of the year three to five curriculum in 2016/16 and NES has agreed to work with the Medical School on the financial impact of any changes.
7.3 Fife/St Andrews Regional Group
SG reported that David Crossman, the new Medical Dean, was keen for St Andrews to return as a clinical school. A couple of clinical professors had recently left St Andrews.  There has been an increase in medical student numbers, including more from Manchester and Barts, to 167 this year and this would rise further to 180 to 190 per year and discussions are being held with NHS Fife on the impact of the increased numbers.  KAW advised that students from overseas and private schools were being discussed at a UK-wide level.  JS advised that these discussions would include HEE on the funding for students from England.
7.4 North Regional Medical ACT Working Group
US had nothing further to add to the written report.
7.5 West Regional Group
JM reported that a lot of teaching would be transferred to the new South Glasgow Hospital in April and contingency plans are in place.  Curriculum changes mean that more students will have placements in GP practices.  JM reported on concerns from trainers about the RoT project, who wanted the process to be as simple as possible.  The proposed appeals process should be local not from the GMC. KAW advised this had been discussed at SDMEG and JS confirmed that this would be reviewed by the Scottish Trainers Framework Implementation Group at their next meeting. 
8 Any Other Business

KAW thanked the Group for agreeing the way forward but advised that there was still much work to be done on the MoT project before the 2015/16 allocations are finalised.
9 Date of Next Meetings
29 June 2015, 10:30 am to 1 pm, Room 5, Westport, Edinburgh

